
Paper: Philadelphia Inquirer, The (PA) 
Message: CRISIS DECLARED IN CITY GOODE FEARS STRIFE IN S.W. PHILA. 
Author: Russell Cooke and Michael E. 
  Ruane, Inquirer Staff Writers 
  (Staff writers Susan Caba and Tom 
  Infield contributed to this article.) 
Date: November 23, 1985 
Section: LOCAL 
Page: A01 
 
Mayor Goode, citing the "imminent danger of civil disturbance," declared a 
state of emergency yesterday in the Southwest Philadelphia community where 
twice this week whites have demonstrated against blacks moving into the 
area. 
 
 
 The situation poses "a serious, substantial and continuing danger to the 
health, safety and property of the citizens of Southwest Philadelphia," the 
mayor said. "It is time for the city to assume control over  the streets in 
that neighborhood."Speaking during a City Hall news conference, Goode said 
the state of emergency would remain in effect for at least two weeks and 
cover an area between 60th Street, Elmwood Avenue, 70th Street and Lindbergh 
Boulevard.  It prohibits groups of four or more people from congregating 
outdoors in that area, except for people waiting for transportation, engaged 
in religious or recreational activities, or entering or leaving buildings. 
 
 
Goode said arrests could be made "on the spot for people who fail to 
disperse" when ordered by police. Asked if police planned to make arrests, 
he said, "We intend to make sure that this order and directive  is, in fact, 
enforced." 
 
 
Whether it was the mayor's declaration or the cold, rainy weather, the 
streets and sidewalks of the Southwest Philadelphia community were virtually 
deserted last night. 
 
 
Police civil-affairs unit officers stood watch in the area where 
demonstrations occurred the two previous nights. They reported no 
demonstrations or other  incidents. 
 
 
Violations of the mayor's order are punishable by fines of between $100 and 
$300, and/or up to 90 days in jail upon conviction, the city's law 
department said. The city code gives the mayor authority to declare  a state 



of emergency, Goode said. 
 
 
On Thursday night, about 200 whites demonstrated outside the home of a newly 
arrived interracial couple, Gerald and Carol Fox, in the 6400 block of Buist 
Avenue. A rally was held Wednesday night by about 400 whites  outside the 
home of a newly arrived  black family, Clarence Williams and Marietta 
Bloxom, in the 2500 block of 61st Street, a few blocks away. 
 
 
Each night, young men among the protesters shouted racial epithets. No one 
was arrested either night, and no one was injured. 
 
 
The demonstrators had contended that "block-busting" by real estate agents 
was taking place in the community - that real estate brokers had tried to 
induce panic selling by telling white residents that blacks  were moving in. 
The Human Relations Commission yesterday began investigating the 
allegations. 
 
 
There also had been criticism from whites of lax police protection of whites 
in black areas. At the request of white residents, the mayor has ordered 
24-hour police protection for a white woman living on a block  of Chester 
Avenue that is otherwise all black,  according to Bennie Swans, head of the 
city's Crisis Intervention Network. 
 
 
Yesterday, the rainy streets outside the two houses that were targets of 
demonstrations were mostly deserted. But as visitors approached the Buist 
Avenue home, some youths in a passing car shouted: "Get them out!  We don't 
want them!" Police in unmarked cars stood by a few blocks away. 
 
 
City officials and community leaders have been struggling to control a 
situation that some feared could get out of hand. 
 
 
"This has been one hell of a two days," Bobby Malone, executive director of 
the community group  Southwest Task Force, said last night. 
 
 
After the Wednesday protest, the mayor and other city officials met Thursday 
with civic leaders and appealed to citizens not to demonstrate Thursday 
night. Such efforts still were under way yesterday. 
 



 
City officials met yesterday with representatives of the Community 
Intervention Program, Crisis Intervention Network and the Human Relations 
 
 
Commission, which activated a rumor-control program. 
 
 
"Rumors are devastating here in Southwest Philadelphia," Malone said. 
 
 
The mayor, at his news conference, said: "I want to indicate that from my 
point of view, the large majority of people in that neighborhood . . . both 
white and black, are good, strong, law-abiding citizens who  want only the 
very best for their neighborhood." 
 
 
But he added that he will "ensure that a person has an absolute right to 
live in any house on any block in any neighborhood. . . .  And no one has a 
right, through either fear or intimidation, to have those persons  leave 
those homes." 
 
 
Goode said he believed that the leaders of the demonstrations were "not 
racially motivated." 
 
 
The demonstrations were "directed toward trying to bring about an awareness 
of what (their organizers) felt were inequities in the enforcement of 
certain laws in the area," Goode said. He said the leaders now  were trying 
to help head off further trouble. 
 
 
 
Some thought that the state of emergency was a mistake. The American Civil 
Liberties Union said the mayor's action "tramples on the rights of free 
speech and association of all persons in that neighborhood." 
 
 
Curt Richardson, public information officer for the civil rights 
organization PUSH, contended that the declaration came too late. 
 
 
Despite the order, Richardson said PUSH would go ahead with plans for a 
peaceful demonstration today in the neighborhood. 
 



 
Goode, asked if the order might inflame community feelings, said: "I believe 
. . . if we can prevent large gathering of crowds in the area, if, in fact, 
we can get the Police Department and other law enforcement  agencies the 
tools they need to disperse (people), then we can keep the area calm." 
 
 
Asked about the neighbors' block-busting allegation, the mayor said, "We 
don't have any evidence at all that there is block-busting, but we've agreed 
to investigate that and look into that." 
 
 
Further efforts to calm the situation came yesterday from the Southwest 
Interfaith Ministerium, a group of 13 Protestant and Catholic members of the 
clergy from churches and schools in the area. 
 
 
At a news conference in Siloam United Methodist Church, 70th Street and 
Woodland Avenue, the 13 signed a joint pastoral letter, which they promised 
to read from pulpits tomorrow. 
 
 
"We affirm the rights of all people to live in safety without harassment," 
the letter said in part. "We also affirm the rights of people to express 
their fears and questions in a lawful and productive manner  . . . (but) we 
call for an end to all public demonstrations." 
 
 
The Rev. Ruth Hope Woodlen, president of the ministerium, said she was 
saddened at the declaration of a state of emergency. 
 
 
"I'm very much upset that it had to come to that point," she said. Among 
residents, she said, "the large feeling is that this is an embarrassment to 
the community. We do not want this to happen. However, it  has happened, and 
there need to be some restrictions so that we can stop the spontaneous 
outburst of feelings." 
 
 
The Rev. C. Edward Geiger, executive director of the Metropolitan Christian 
Council, said he believed that block-busting had been used in Southwest 
Philadelphia in the past. "We want it to be known in the real  estate 
community that we . . . will not stand for being ripped off by the 
exploitation of fear," he said. 
 
 



Brother Edward Gallagher, principal of West Catholic High School, which many 
local youths attend, said that on Wednesday afternoon he had assembled about 
200 students from the local parishes of St. Barnabas and  Our Lady of 
Loretto. He wanted to talk about the demonstration scheduled for that night. 
 
 
As the youths assembled in the school auditorium at noon, Brother Gallagher 
said, "I had one thing in mind: 'Don't be there, I don't want you there.' " 
He said he attended both demonstrations and saw about four  of his students. 
"I sent them home," he said. 
 
 
Brother Gallagher said he thought the people were "settling down." 
 
 
"The situation is dangerous, but I do think we may be able to deal with it," 
he said. 
 
 
He praised the city's response to the concerns of the white community, 
especially to complaints of lack of police protection for whites in black 
neighborhoods, and to the real estate issue. 
 
 
"They got the city's attention," he said of the demonstrators. 
 
 
Now, Brother Gallagher said, community leaders must convince the "white 
people that it's really in their best interest to accept the proposition 
that people can live wherever they want to live and not to fight  it." 
 
 
"Their goal is to keep an all-white neighborhood," he said. "You can't do 
that in the United States. You've got to go to Johannesburg if you want 
that." 
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